BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Parish Hall, Westbrook, on Wednesday 21 February 2007 at 7.30 pm
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C75
Apologies
Apologies had been received from Councillor G Cross, Councillor P Hamel, Councillor B Long, Councillor D Earl, Councillor M Jackson, Councillor D Orr and Councillor J Guthrie.
C76
Election Results – Callands Ward 

The Committee noted the following; 

Andrew Stanley Jennings had been duly elected as Councillor to the Callands Ward of the Parish, 

The Chairman introduced the Committee and welcomed Councillor Jennings to the table. 

C77
Community Policing Issues  

Police Constable Lee Broadstock and Police Community Support Officer David Brownlee attended the meeting and reported on the following items:-

Callands / Westbrook 
· Vehicle seized – no tax or insurance

· Neighbourhood harassment

· Astra vehicle stopped and searched – stolen goods found

Burtonwood
· Decrease in nuisance youths

· Vandalism at the Cottontails Nursery

· High visibility patrols

Police Community Support Officer David Brownlee reported on his recent appointment and his current and future aims.

The Committee noted that PCSO Brownlee intended to introduce a Home Watch scheme throughout the Parish area and that he was also looking for Home Watch Co-ordinators. It was reported that the role of the co-ordinator was voluntary and that they gave their free time for the good of the local community.

PCSO Brownlee also reported on the matter of Community Action Meetings, it was noted that there was a meeting scheduled to meet at the Kingswood Centre on Wednesday, 14 March 2007 at 8.30 pm for the residents of Westbrook, Burtonwood, Winwick and Callands to attend.

The Chairman suggested to PCSO Brownlee that to best serve local residents the meeting should be moved to the individual areas every six weeks.  

Councillor T O’Neil reported that this scheme had first been introduced 15 to 20 years ago and that the best results had been gained from mail shoting or leafleting just 3 streets at a time.

Councillor K Burgess requested that the meetings were advertised in all localities.

Councillor T Rogers-Smith thanked the Officers for patrolling outside the school in Burtonwood.

Councillor J Joyce reported on the movement of HGV’s traveling through Burtonwood.   

C78
Minutes of the Meeting (17 January 2007)

Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting of 17 January 2007 be agreed and signed as a correct record 

C79
Matters Arising
C79.1
Alder Lane Closure (Minute Reference C67 Refers)

Councillor J Joyce reported that he had received complaints from residents relating to the temporary bus route, it was noted some buses had not stopped to pick up passengers at these temporary stops and that he had reported this matter to the public transport provider, to be rectified.  

C79.2
Parish Council Archives / Display (Minute Reference C69.1 Refers)


The Clerk reported that she had contacted the library in Burtonwood to forward the matter of display archive parish material, it was noted that the library had informed her that this was not possible as some Burtonwood Heritage Society archive material was currently on display and that they had been contacted several times to remove their display but that this had not been done. It was further noted that the library could not provide any display cabinets for the displaying of material and it was 
Resolved that the Clerk contact the Heritage Society to request that their displays be removed
C79.3
Co-op – Burtonwood (Minute Reference C69.2 Refers)


Councillor Coop reported on a meeting that he had attended together with the Clerk, the North West Regional Manager of the Co-op and the Burtonwood store manager.

The Committee noted that the following issues had been discussed:-

· The blocking off at the rear of the delivery bay

· The provision of secured caged units to store waste

· The replacement of the flags at the front of the building

· The provision of additional external lighting

· The provision of Mosquito youth repellant units 

It was noted that Councillor J Higham did not agree with the blocking up the side of the store.
Councillor J Joyce reported that to aid visibility for pedestrians and vehicles there was a need to remove bushes at the rear of the premises adjacent to Clay Lane.

Councillor O’Neill reported that he had received complaints from the presbytery in relation to the co-ops delivery wagons hitting their wall

Resolved that the Clerk have the bushes removed at the rear of the store and writes to the Co-op to request that any damages to the presbytery wall be repaired 
C79.4
Warrington Borough Council – Alder Lane – Structural Maintenance (Minute Reference C72.2 Refers)

Councillor K Burgess reported on the complaints that he had received from residents and parents living near and attending school at St Paul of the Cross Catholic Primary. The Committee noted his concerns relating to the alternative route planned and in use by the Borough Council.

It was reported by Councillor T O’Neill and Councillor J Joyce that they had both contacted the Borough Council and wrote to the Assistant Director of Environmental services to forward their view and concerns in relation to this alternative temporary routing of traffic.
C80
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (17 January 2007)

The Clerk reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by Councillor E Coop, Councillor T Cross, Councillor J Joyce and Councillor T Rogers-Smith   

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C80.1
Apologies
Apologies had been received from Councillor B Long.

C80.2
Declaration of Interest 

No declarations of interests were forwarded.

C80.3
Applications for Grant/ Donations

Grant Application received from Anne-Marie Brzezicki – Funding for Ballet Classes for children - amount requested £ 220.00 

Recommended Grant Approved £ Nil
The Finance Sub Committee’s recommendation was based on the fact that the grant was to be used for running costs which under the criteria for an award and guidance notes could not unfortunately be considered

C80.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings)


(Minute Reference C70.8 (3) Refers)

Emergency Fund Holding Account (Top Up)


£ 1545.33
C80.5
Accounts Requiring and Authorised for Payment 


Groundwork Mersey Valley – Pathway Maintenance

£ 1880.00


A Charlson Electrical Christmas Tree lights
 

£   458.78


Hexel Developments Limited – Computer Maintenance   
£     35.00


Royal Mail Group PLC – Freepost Top Up 


£     80.74


K Tindall – Graffiti Removal - Pavilion 



£     99.98


Carpe Diem Incorporated - Website Updates 


£   176.25


Willow Landscapes – Spike and Roll Fields 


£   211.50


Warrington Borough Council – Christmas Trees 

£ 1170.30

  
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that all payments be made

C80.6
Monthly Accounts –  January 2007
The Clerk produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the month of January 2007 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     

C80.7
Kingwood Centre
It was noted by the Sub Committee that Cottontails Day Nursery had 16 Ikea plates stolen from a cupboard in the kitchen during half term, the Clerk reported that this matter was currently under investigation. 

Councillor T Rogers-Smith requested that a formal sign be erected to bear the Centres name and it was 

Recommended that the Clerk place an order for a sign to be made and erected   
 C80.8Pavilion - Burtonwood

Nil
C80.9Parish Play Areas / Warrington Borough Inspection Reports

Nil
C80.10Fir Tree Lane Rugby Pitches

Nil 

C80.11Any Other Business

C80.12Staffing Issues 
Resolved that this item be moved to Part 2 of the agenda by Councillor E Coop and Councillor J Joyce
C81
Report of the Planning Sub-Committee (21 January 2007)
Councillor T O’Neill reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by him and Councillor J HIgham and it was

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C81.1
Apologies

Apologies had been received from Councillor G Cross and Councillor D Earl.

C81.2
Declarations of Interest

Nil
C81.3
Documents Received

2 General Correspondence Items


9 Domestic Planning Applications


1 Non Domestic Planning Application
0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

4 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

2 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representations

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

0 WBC Development Control Agenda

3 Ward Lists

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 

C81.4
Issues


Moat House Farm

Councillor T O’Neill reported on the correspondence received from St Helens Council which stated that the application for the bulk storage and shredding of green waste at Moat House Farm, Gorsey Lane, Bold had been declined, it was noted that the Committee welcomed this decision.  

Gulliver’s World

Councillor T O’Neil reported on the correspondence received from the Inspector appointed by the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government in relation to the Appeal Decision and Costs Decision with reference to Gulliver’s World.
The Committee noted that full costs had been awarded to the appellant ‘Gulliver’s World’. It was noted that the Development Control Committee had declined the application against their Officer recommendations. It was further noted that their unreasonable behaviour had resulted in the appellant incurring and wasting expense unnecessarily, as it should not have been necessary for the matter to be determined by the Secretary of State.  
C82
Correspondence


The Clerk circulated the correspondence listed below:- 

1. Warrington Green Party – Omega Development

2. Fingershield Security UK

3. SLCC Conference for Practitioners 

4. Warrington Borough Council – Mayoral Ball 2007

5. Warrington CVS – AGM

6. Warrington Borough Council – Warrington Rights of Way Forum – Agenda

7. The Playing Field – Winter 2006-2007

8. Cheshire Police Authority – Forum Newsletter

9. Cheshire Community Council – Community Pride Competition 2007

10. Warrington Partnership – Conference Report January 2007

11. Zurich Municipal – Information request

12. Cheshire Fire Service – Making your premises safe from fire

13. Zurich Municipal – LCAS Bulletin – New PDF Format

14. Councillor T Rogers-Smith – Thank you letter

15. Audit Commission – Appointment of External Auditor

16. Warrington Borough Council – A574 Cromwell Avenue – Notification of Project

17. SLCC – AGM 07/03/07

18. Culcheth and Glazebury PC – Civic Service 29/04/07

19. Small Grants Service

20. NALC – Review of the Quality Town and Parish Council Scheme

21. SLCC – Regional Conference

22. Warrington Borough Council – Declaration of Result of Poll – Callands Ward

23. Wigan Council – Draft Supplementary Planning Documents

24. Warrington Borough Council - Summons 

25. Communities and Local Government – A Revised Model Code of Conduct for Local Authority Members 

Resolved that the Committee noted the above documents and correspondence
C83
Any Other Business

C83.1
Councillor K Burgess reported that two public benches were in need of repair, one sited on the corner of Haley Road South and one sited on the triangle on Phipps Lane and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that the necessary repairs be made

C83.2
Councillor K Burgess reported that Cottontails Nursery in Burtonwood had been targeted by nuisance youths vandalising their building, it was noted that PCSO D Brownlee had visited the business and that the proprietors were now in the process of painting their perimeter walls with anti-vandal paint.


Councillor Burgess also commented on the Councils new policy of a 4 day bin collection instead of 5, he thought it was a good idea as when a bank holiday occurred no one would miss out on their waste collection.


Councillor T O’Neill reported that neither he or the Fire Authority had this view, it was noted that if the bins were put out prior to collection at 6.30 am as requested by the Borough Council or as in many cases the bins would be put out the night before, that they would become a hazard on the public pathways and that the fire Authority had great concerns about them being set on fire.   

Councillor Burgess forwarded his view on the current state of the Pavilion building and the need to fund improvements.

Councillor J Joyce reported that he was looking for partnership working with the Omega site developers.

C83.3 Councillor J Higham reported on the property on Mercer Street that had partially fell down due to recent storm damage and that the adjoining road was still closed off and it was 


Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that their building maintenance department visit the site     

C83.4
Council T Cross reported on the improvements to the new Children’s Centre at Callands.

C83.5
Councillor J Joyce reported that buildings works were shortly due to start to the new Children’s Centre in Burtonwood.

C84.
Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered
C84.2
Declarations of Interest

Councillor T Rogers-Smith declared an interest in item C84.3 due to her being married to the relief caretaker, it was noted that she remained in the room to provide further information but took no part in the decision making process. 
C84.3
Relief Caretaker – Kingswood Centre
The Clerk reported that she had received notification from the relief caretaker relating to his terms of employment.

Resolved that Mr. Smith’s terms of employment remain the same  
C84.4
Kingswood Centre
The Clerk reported on the costings of weekend parties and the need to review the hire rates. 

Resolved that hire fees be further evaluated in May 2007  

The meeting closed at 8.45 pm

         Signed as a true record………..…………..…Councillor E Coop          





            (Chairman)
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